CITY OF

WINTERS

CBLELO TN LE
] Est. 1875

Minutes of the Regular Meeting of the Winters City Council
Held via Teleconference (ZOOM) on July 21, 2020

Executive Session

1. Pursuant to Government Code Section 54957 - Conference with Legal Counsel —
Public Employment — City Manager

2. Pursuant to Government Code Section 54956.9 — Conference with Legal
Counsel — Anticipated Litigation (One Matter)

City Attorney Ethan Walsh reported that no reportable action was taken for either
Executive Session item.

Reqular Session

Mayor Cowan called the meeting to order at 6:30 p.m.

Present: Council Members Harold Anderson, Jesse Loren, Pierre Neu, Mayor Pro
Tem Bill Biasi, Mayor Wade Cowan

Absent: None

Staff: City Manager John W. Donlevy, Jr., City Attorney Ethan Walsh, Director of

Financial Management Shelly Gunby, Police Chief John Miller, Fire Chief
Brad Lopez, Public Works Superintendent Eric Lucero, Management
Analyst Kristine DeGuerre, Building Official Gene Ashdown, City Clerk
Tracy Jensen

Assembly member Cecilia Aguiar-Curry led the Pledge of Allegiance.

Approval of Agenda: City Manager Donlevy said there were no changes to the agenda.
Motion by Council Member Loren, second by Council Member Neu to approve the
agenda. Motion carried with the following roll call vote:
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AYES:

NOES:
ABSENT:
ABSTAIN:

Council Members Anderson, Loren, Neu, Mayor Pro Tem Biasi, Mayor
Cowan

None

None

None

COUNCIL/STAFF COMMENTS: Verbal updates were provided by Council.

PUBLIC COMMENTS: Kate Laddish, 400 Morgan St., thanked City Staff, particularly

Diana Tafolla, for getting the pool reopened for lap swim while meeting County
protocols regarding COVID-19.

CONSENT CALENDAR

A
B.

C.

Minutes of the Special Meeting of the Winters City Council Held on
Thursday, July 2, 2020

Minutes of the Regular Meeting of the Winters City Council Held on
Tuesday, July 7, 2020

Second Reading and Adoption of Ordinance 2020-04, an Ordinance of the
City Council of the City of Winters Rezoning Walnut Lane 10 Subdivision
(APN 030-050-019) to Add a Planned Development (PD) Overlay Zone
and Adopting PD Overlay Zone Regulations

Designation of a Voting Delegate and Up to Two Alternate Voting
Delegates for the League of California Cities Annual Conference & Expo
Resolution 2020-35, A Resolution of the City Council of the City of Winters
Confirming Delinquent Utility Bills and Requesting Collection of Charges
on Tax Roll

Resolution 2020-36, a Resolution of the City Council of the City of Winters
Confirming Delinquent Solid Waste Bills and Requesting Collection of
Charges on Tax Roll

Council Approval of Agreement Between the County of Yolo and the City
of Winters for Animal Control Services for Contract Year 7/1/2020 —
6/30/2021

Council Approval to Purchase Spray Heads for North Spray Field

Final Acceptance of Public Improvements for Winters Highlands (Stone’s
Throw) Phase 1 Subdivision

City Engineering Services — Ponticeilo Enterprises, Inc.

Facility Use Agreement with Solano Community College District for the
Solano Community College Fire Academy

Resolution 2020-41, a Resolution of the City Council of the City of Winters
Authorizing the Sale of Personal Property
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City Manager Donlevy gave an overview. For Consent Items E & F regarding
delinquent utility bills and solid waste bills, residents will have the opportunity to remit
payment up until August 1%t to have their properties removed from the tax rolls.

Motion by Council Member Neu, second by Council Member Loren to approve the
Consent Calendar. Motion carried with the following roll call vote:

AYES: Council Members Anderson, Loren, Neu, Mayor Pro Tem Biasi, Mayor
Cowan
NOES: None

ABSENT: None
ABSTAIN: None

PRESENTATIONS

1. Presentation of Certificate of Recognition to City Manager John W.
Donlevy Jr. by Senator Bill Dodd and Assembly Member Cecilia Aguiar-
Curry for His Outstanding Service to the City of Winters

District 3 State Senator Bill Dodd said he was honored and privileged to present a
certificate to City Manager Donlevy. Senator Dodd said he represents 22 cities in
Senate District 3 and in his six years has never seen a City Manager that is so engaged
and cared so much about their community. Senator Dodd added that John is called
upon when there is an issue and regularly participates in Rotary Club activities,
including cooking eggs and pancakes for the Rotary breakfast and he’s sorry to see him
leave the City of Winters. Senator Dodd concluded by saying you can't hold a candle to
John’s commitment, knowledge, and passion. He is the best of the best and we thank
him for all he has done. City Manager Donlevy thanked Senator Dodd and said he
appreciated his comments, adding that the feeling is mutual. It takes a team and
Senator Dodd’s representation of Winters is tremendous.

District 4 State Assembly member Cecilia Aguiar-Curry said it was with a heavy heart
that she was presenting this Certificate of Recognition to City Manager John Donlevy.
Assembly member Aguiar-Curry said she started her career in Winters, where they
worked so hard together, adding that she owes a lot of her success to John, who has
been instrumental in mentoring people throughout the community and she is fortunate
that she will be able to work with him at the State level on the Local Government
Commission. John is loyal to a fault and there are not many you will find as a
replacement who will be as loyal and committed to the City as John. Assembly member
Aguiar-Curry added that John would periodically send letters (she referred to them as
love letters) to Council to remind them of their hard work and accomplishments. He
also sent out his Friday updates, letting everyone in the community know what's
happening. John and his family will continue to do wonderful things for the City of
Auburn and from the bottom of her heart she thanked John for all he has done.
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City Manager Donlevy thanked Assembly member Aguiar-Curry for her kind words and
for providing great leadership and a high level of excellence. He has worked with
several City Council members and electeds, and the ability to have unfiltered, honest
conversations has made a difference. The reason we are the best is because people
like Cecilia got Winters to the table, and Council Member Loren will continue this work
with the League of California Cities. City Manager Donlevy thanked Assembly member
Aguiar-Curry and said he appreciated all the accolades.

Mayor Cowan thanked Senator Dodd and Assembly member Aguiar-Curry for
attending.

2. Climate Action Plan Update by Christopher Flores, Civic Spark Fellow

Christopher Flores, Civic Spark Fellow, provided a power point presentation that
- included the project overview: updating the City’s Climate Action Plan (CAP) and
forming a community action group to advise planning and final development of the
document. State legislation requires cities and counties to reduce their GHG
(greenhouse gas) emissions and must also address current climate impacts related to
safety in local planning related documents. The City’'s CAP identifies feasible GHG
reduction measures as well as adaption strategies for local climate impacts like wildfire,
air quality, and excessive heat. The current CAP board, consisting of six Winters
residents, are responsible for planning and developing the CAP, which will be brought
before Council for approval. An upcoming commission will be tasked with completing a
set of implementation tasks identified by board members, and lastly, progress towards
these goals will be evaluated in 2023.

David Springer said he appreciates Chris’ work and said this plan is an ambitious goal
and asked what kind of policies the City can put into place to accomplish this goal.
Valley Clean Energy (VCE) would like to provide program information to help meet this
goal. Chris said VCE will play a big 'part in 2021 when Winters residents will begin
receiving their generation from VCE as their energy source. More opportunities to
collaborate will be incorporated into the document.

Mayor Pro Tem Biasi referred to Fig. 2, the pie chart showing the City’s Communitywide
GHG emissions by sector and asked how the 81% in on-road transportation can be
reduced. One solution is to attract more businesses, so people don't have to drive out
of town. The less road miles traveled, the better off we’'ll be. Christopher said the board
is refining plans and documents to incorporate new strategies, including: the opportunity
to explore how transportation has changed. On-Road Transportation is the largest
share but is also where the largest opportunity lies.

Kate Laddish, 400 Morgan, liaison to the CAP Development Board from the Winters

Putah Creek Committee (WPCC), said jobs and opportunities for employment in
Winters and a way for people to avoid commuting into or out of Winters is being
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discussed, while looking at the job/housing balance and making sure the two are
compatible. Kate also thanked Christopher for his work on this project as he begins.

wrapping up.

Council Member Loren also thanked Christopher and said VCE has 42% renewable
energy with 75% carbon free and hopes to have a better mix in the future. Also, Yolo
County Transportation District (YCTD) has microbuses available. Reduce GHG by
calling and arranging micrcbus rides. Council Member Loren and Mayor Cowan
thanked Christopher and the entire committee for all their hard work.

3. Waste Management Residential Overage/Contamination Fee Program
Implementation - Preface and Overview by Kristine DeGuerre,
Presentation by Kayla Rodriguez, Waste Management

Environmental Services Manager Kristine DeGuerre said an agreement with Waste
Management (WM) was executed on 11/6/18 to implement an overage and
contamination program. This program was discussed by Council on 5/1/19 and then
postponed by WM untii now. Kristine introduced Kayla Rodriguez of Waste
Management, who gave a power point presentation with plans to follow up after a 60-
day campaign.

Mayor Pro Tem Biasi explained the importance of educating the public on this new pilot
program, with Winters being the first city in the state to utilize this new technology.
Flyers get misplaced, but the stickers on the containers are very helpful, although they
tend to fade and asked about the distribution of new replacement stickers. Jeremy
Berry, Waste Management District Manager, said they can put a plan in place within the
next 60 days. WM is looking at a proactive approach by providing carts with updated
stickers. Mayor Pro Tem Biasi asked if there was a local phone number that customers
can call, or a corporate Waste Management number. Kayla said their cail center is
located in Arizona but they have a specialized team to address this new program and
she can troubleshoot any problems the City may have. Mayor Cowan thanked Kayla for
her presentation.

DISCUSSION ITEMS

1. Public Hearing to Consider Uses for SB2 Permanent Local Housing
Allocation Program Formula Component from the Building Homes and
Jobs Trust Fund for Assistance to Cities & Counties

City Manager Donlevy gave an overview and said the program funding includes two
cycles: the first year, and years two through five. During the first cycle, program funds
could be used for pre-development and acquisition to promote the construction of
housing. During the second cycle, program funds could be used for development and
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for the first-time home buyer's program, mostly for moderate level housing like the
NeighborWorks 24-unit self-help (sweat equity) project on Taylor Street in the Stone’s
Throw subdivision. If the resolution being presented tonight is adopted, staff will put
together and submit the grant application.

Regarding the City Manager's statement about the second cycle being used for
moderate income homes, Council Member Neu asked if the funds can be changed if we
have an opportunity to do lower cost homes. City Manager Donlevy said yes, but the
annual allocation has to be spent within the year and it's important to be able to forecast
the types of programs you know can be completed in that time. Based on the earlier
comments made by Mayor Pro Tem Biasi about reducing GHG by reducing vehicle
miles traveled, Council Member Loren asked if this money could be part of a priority to
reduce GHG by putting money towards homes for teachers, first responders, and
community members. City Manager Donlevy said for teachers, first responders and
those who want to work and live in Winters, this is a perfect program. NeighborWorks
will also provide first time homebuyer education.

Mayor Cowan opened the public hearing at 7:46 p.m.

Kate Laddish, 400 Morgan, asked about conducting a study to see what kind of housing
is needed for peopie who live and work here and what kind of jobs are needed here to
work here. These actions would cut down on the GHG and strengthen the community.
Kate asked if this SB2 would be for a city limit specific plan or was that a different
project. City Manager Donlevy said this SB2 and has the same set-up but with a
different allocation of funds. SB2 planning funds are on one side. Direct allocation is on
the other side, where the money becomes revolving money by being placed into a
housing trust fund where it can come back to use as people repay the money. Staffis
recommending pre-development & acquisitions in the first part, and providing loans to
get people into homes in the second part.

Mayor Cowan closed the public hearing at 7:51 p.m.

Mayor Pro Tem Biasi asked if the City commits tonight, would the City be bound to it for
the entire term or could it be modified. City Manager Donlevy said within a 5-year
program, modifications by amendment may be allowed within the parameters of the
program. Council Member Loren said she had worked with Nolan Sullivan from Yolo
County and indicated income levels, education levels, and type of work will be
considered in the City’s decision through census data.

Motion by Mayor Pro Tem Biasi, second by Council Member Loren to adopt Resolution
2020-39, approving an application for $532,699 over a five year period in funding from
the State Housing and Community Development Department (HCD) from the
Permanent Local Housing Allocation Program (PLHA) for housing-related projects and
programs that assist in addressing the unmet housing needs in Winters, authorization to
implement the PLHA Formula Allocation Five Year Plan, and if award, authorize the
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execution of the grant agreement and any amendments for the project. Motion carried
with the following roll call vote:

AYES: Council Members Anderson, Loren, Neu, Mayor Pro Tem Biasi, Mayor
Cowan
NOES: None

ABSENT: None
ABSTAIN: None

2. Public Hearing to Consider an Application for Funding Under the 2020-
2021 Fiscal Year (July 1 to June 30) for State Administered Community
Development Block Grant (CDBG) for $79,129 Under the CARES ACT for
COVID-19 Response and Recovery

City Manager Donlevy gave an overview and said he has been working with Winters
Healthcare Foundation (WHF) regarding this funding, which has to go directly to
COVID-related services and would be implemented into the community. Chris Kelsch,
Executive Director of Winters Healthcare Foundation, said they would partner with the
City to do what the City needs and will be ready to assist. COVID testing will continue
for community members and businesses through the fall and into next year until a
vaccine is available. They want to help and are committed to helping during COVID.

Council Member Neu said this is a good move for the City and WHF by putting us in a
position to know the best thing to do with this money.

Mayor Cowan opened the public hearing at 7:59 p.m. and closed the public hearing at
7:59 p.m. with no public comments.

Mayor Pro Tem Biasi said he liked the idea of the City partnering with WHF and asked if
some of the money could be used to purchase Personal Protection Equipment (PPE) for
small businesses. He also like the idea of offering more testing. City Manager Donlevy
said with Council approval, the resolution will direct staff to execute the grant
agreement, submit fund requests, and work within the parameters of the agreement.
Mayor Cowan said he agreed with Mayor Pro Tem Biasi about some of the funds being
used for PPE for local businesses and also agrees with letting WHF administer the
grant, adding he appreciates all they do for the community.

Motion by Council Member Neu, second by Council Member Loren to adopt Resolution
2020-37 approving an application for funding and the execution of a grant agreement
and any amendments thereto from the 2019-2020 funding year of the State CDBG-CV1
Program. Motion carried with the following roll call vote:

AYES: Council Members Anderson, Loren, Neu, Mayor Pro Tem Biasi, Mayor
Cowan
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NOES: None
ABSENT: None
ABSTAIN: None

3. Consideration and Approval of an Executive Search Firm to Conduct a
Recruitment for City Manager

Mayor Cowan said he and Mayor Pro Tem Biasi served as a subcommittee and held
interviews, with two firms being interviewed. The committee is recommending Peckham
& McKenney, who is best suited for a city our size. Bobbi Peckham brought John to
Winters 19 years ago and is expecting no less from this recruitment. Mayor Pro Tem
Biasi said the other firm, Bob Murray & Associates was good, but Peckham &
McKenney already has the information on Winters and they are a good fit for our town.
They are worth the extra money and they are available to start right away.

Jack Vickrey said the traits to look for in a City Manager should have similar traits as
John, and thanked him for all of the good things he has done for the community.

Council Member Loren said she reached out to some of the cities on the recruitment list,
including the Mayor of Big Bear Lake, who gave his most enthusiastic endorsement for
Peckham & McKenney. She also thanked Mayor Cowan and Mayor Pro Tem Biasi for
the work they have done. Mayor Cowan said he did discuss with Bobbi Peckham about
the possibility of getting community input on the process. They are looking at a survey
for people to comment, make suggestions, or share ideas on what we should be looking
for in our next City Manager.

Motion by Council Member Loren, second by Mayor Pro Tem Biasi to authorize a
Professional Services Agreement with Peckham & McKenney, Inc. for executive search
services for the hire of a new City Manager. Motion carried with the following roll call
vote:

AYES: Council Members Anderson, Loren, Neu, Mayor Pro Tem Biasi, Mayor
Cowan
NOES: None

ABSENT: None
ABSTAIN: None

4, Consideration of a Resolution Calling a Special Election to Consider the
Winters Urban Growth Boundary and Community Based Planning Initiative
on November 3, 2020, to be Consolidated with the Statewide General
Election

City Attorney Ethan Walsh said this is the next step in the process with the
implementation of the settlement agreement the City entered into with KWW that set up
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an alternative process to address the Urban Growth Boundary (UGB) part of the
initiative. Before us is a joint measure consistent with the agreement the City entered
into with KWW, which will do a couple of things. It will establish an UGB consistent with
existing city limits that can’t be moved without a vote of the public. Also included are
some deviations from the existing ballot measure, which includes the UGB policy
remaining in place for 20 years and not 30 years, when after that, the UGB will remain
in place but can be altered without a vote of the people. Secondly, it eliminates from the
existing ballot measure the requirement to update all city policies to be consistent with
the proposed general plan amendment. Thirdly, it creates a new policy that sets out a
process by which a community urban planning process can be engaged to address
those areas outside the City limits but within the city’s sphere of influence and other
areas that are undeveloped within the City. Under this policy, the initial process would
work as follows: assuming the ballot measure passes, the existing working group
(Cowan, Neu, Polkinghorn, Hunter, Lagattuta) would meet to make recommendations to
Council on members of a specific plan committee that would be charged with
developing a specific plan. This committee would consist of two members of each of
the following groups: City residents at large, City Council, Planning Commission, Keep
Winters Winters, Winters business community, and non-resident stakeholders.
Recommendations from this ad hoc committee would make their recommendations to
Council and then Council will decide on the final members of the specific planning
committee. This committee will be charged with developing a specific plan that consists
of the two areas north of the city that are outside of the city limits but within the City's
sphere of influence and all areas north of Moody Slough Road that are within City limits,
essentially the undeveloped area north of the existing developed city. The goal is for a
community-driven process where the community would develop a specific plan. Once it
goes to Council, it will go through the normal process for the approval of the specific
plan and if approved by Council, it would then go to a vote of the public. If approved, it
would then become effective and the UGB will be moved to the outer limits of the
specific plan area. If unsuccessful in the initial effort, the City could later go through the
process again for a smaller area but would have to go through same process. This
proposed measure, if approved tonight, could go on the November ballot and KWW
would remove their item from the ballot not less than 88 days before election, or August
7,

City Attorney said there were a few minor oversights in the measure to correct as
follows: a typographical error in the final paragraph on the first page of resolution, the
reference to urban developer should be urban development. Also, on the ballot
measure there is a reference to the original UGB initiative. This new measure is being
called Measure B, the Winters Urban Growth Boundary and Community Based Planning
Initiative. The motion by Council should include these corrections.

Mayor Cowan said he and Council Member Neu, as well as the KWW representatives,
have been working on this for some time. As outlined by City Attorney Walsh, this
follows the agreement with KWW and this is a good way to go by taking care of
concerns on both sides, the City’s interest as well as KWW's interest.
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Motion by Council Member Neu, second by Council Member Anderson to adopt
Resolution 2020-42 with the specific changes, submitting to the voters at the November
3, 2020 election a measure that would amend the City’'s General Plan to establish an
Urban Growth Boundary though November 3, 2040, and adopt a community driven
planning process to develop a specific plan that would include certain lands outside the
City limits but within the City's existing sphere of influence and certain other lands within
the City limits. Motion carried with the following roll call vote:

AYES: Council Members Anderson, Loren, Neu, Mayor Pro Tem Biasi, Mayor
Cowan
NOES: None

ABSENT: None
ABSTAIN: None

Mayor Pro Tem Biasi thanked the ad hoc committee for all of their work and City
Attorney Walsh for getting this done on time.

5. August 4, 2020 City Council Meeting Cancellation
City Manager Donlevy recommended Council “go dark” on August 4 to allow for

scheduled vacations and requested Council adjourn to the August 181" regular City
Council meeting. Council unanimously agreed.

CITY MANAGER REPORT: COVID-19 is very dynamic and has many new restrictions.
Sitting in on three important weekly meetings reviewing COVID in Yolo County is like
being in a tornado. The three weeks outlined by the Governor in the second shutdown
is scheduled to expire at the end of the week. Complaints have been received and they
are taken very seriously. Although Putah Creek is a popular recreation and swimming
area, the recommendation is to go to Lake Solano or Solano Park. The section of
Putah Creek between the dam and Solano Park is very dangerous and is not
recommended for recreational use. The third water rescue occurred last weekend and
these incidents ravage the staff. The fishing accesses are not for kids or amateurs. In
trying to get the warning out, he asked everyone to be responsible.

This is the last meeting where the title of City Manager of Winters will be held by City
Manager Donlevy. He thanked Council, the community, and said it's been a dream job,
a dream cify with a dream team, and he loves this town. Winters officially qualifies as
his kid's hometown and will always be considered their hometown. City Manager
Daonlevy said he appreciates everything and is grateful for all that he has been given
and will be back for a couple of other meetings. Thank you everyone.
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